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Olcott Memorial High School: A Surprise Visit

My visit to Olcott was a surprise even for me. I happened to be in Chennai for a day, and when I found I was in the Besant Nagar area (where Olcott is located), I decided to pay a surprise visit to Mrs. Suryanarayanan – my friend’s mother who is also the principal of the school. What I thought would be a quick hello transformed itself to an extended and entirely pleasant tour of the entire school campus. Olcott is a school intended primarily for underprivileged children but, perhaps contrary to expectation, offers excellent facilities and opportunities to its students.

At the beginning of our tour, I found boys and girls sitting outside their classes and studying. The classrooms are spread apart, with each structure offering a classroom for each year. That is, there are several classroom structures for grades I to X, with additional structures for other purposes. Many of these classrooms are quite well-ventilated, and the ‘desks’ are easily portable, so that students can study both inside the classroom and outside on the sand. This gives the students considerable freedom and flexibility to study in an open environment, I was glad to find.

We proceeded towards the crafts section, where we found a cluster of rooms, each devoted to a different activity, including tailoring, jewellery-making, tie-and-dye, painting, cooking, etc. Gardening was also in progress in the common area outside these sections. It was heartening to see the children so involved in their respective activities. The glass of boiled cow’s milk I had in the cooking section was perhaps the sweetest I have ever tasted.

We also visited the library and the language lab after this, and I found that both rooms were spotlessly clean and in order. The many computers in the language lab were in impeccable condition and the entire set-up appeared to be considerably well maintained. I did find myself wishing I had had access to such facilities in my own high school days in Delhi.

As we walked on to the other end of campus, we found some children outside the ‘Value Education’ classroom and others immersed in play in the game room. Further down, some children were busy playing football. Regardless of occupation, however, I found every child stop to wish Mrs. Suryanarayanan. I was also shocked to find that she knew almost all the names, in a school of 550 children!

On our way back, we found more children immersed in sports (since school was already out for the day). Girls were playing volleyball and badminton, boys were playing cricket; the immense open space offers limitless possibilities for sports and other group activities. We also saw the recycling garbage bins at the entrance that had been created by the children. I was amazed to see this, for I certainly did not recall having an understanding of recycling practices when I was in tenth grade. 

Overall, I was overwhelmed by the kind of schooling offered by Olcott, especially given the economic conditions that most of the children come from. It is not an easy task for the school staff to keep all the children in school, since parents often demand that their children help them in their own income-generating activities, even when uniforms, books, and supplies are distributed by the school. In spite of such challenges, the quality of education and the service to society offered by Olcott are exemplary, and I wish them the greatest success with their endeavours.

Pictures of this visit are at:

http://freefalling.smugmug.com/gallery/7275742_h4PJJ#467725994_UdNWg

